Approved          
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 27, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 27, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.               










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.
1.0 Jeff Jenkins – Chair Nickerson presented Jeff Jenkins with a Proclamation from the Town. Chair Nickerson stated the Town appreciates all Jeff has done for them, especially his work on the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober stated the Selectman really wanted to give Jeff the Proclamation at Town Meeting in front of everyone and thanked Jeff for all he has done. Selectman Van Tassel stated Jeff has brought a lot of knowledge & experience to the Town and thanked Jeff for all of the help he has given the Town over the years. Jeff Jenkins stated he hopes this will encourage other residents to come on board & serve the community. Director Bordeau thanked Jeff for all of the help he provided during the Hunkins Pond Road project and would take his advice anytime. Jeff Jenkins thanked his wife for all of her support & meeting reminders. The Proclamation thanked Jeff for his faithful service on the Budget Committee 2002 -2015, Building Committee 2005-2009, Capital Improvements Program Committee 2007-2014, the Transportation Infrastructure Program Committee 2009 and the DPW Privatization Committee 2013-2014. Earl Leighton stated it has been a great pleasure & an honor to serve on the same boards & committees with Jeff, he brought his State experience and thought process.        











2.0 Interview for CIP Appointments - Andy Sanborn & Craig Weisman 
2.1 Andy Sanborn - Mr. Sanborn stated he feels long-term planning is very important, so the Town is not instantly reacting to its needs and the CIP serves as a tool to even out the Town’s tax burden. Selectman Van Tassel thanked Andy for stepping forward and feels he will be a great member. Selectman Ober explained the CIP Committee has been doing a great job with vehicles but there has been no planning for the buildings because the Town cannot afford to do them all at the same time and a draft report has been submitted by the Space Needs Committee. Mr. Sanborn stated some Towns list every asset with depreciation & replacement cost and even include road projects. Selectman Ober made a motion to appoint Andy Sanborn to the CIP Committee. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Andy.  
2.2 Craig Weisman - Mr. Weisman was interviewed later in the meeting. Mr. Weisman he started getting involved by running for the Budget Committee this past election because he likes numbers and has met some really great people, which made him realize he wants to do his part. Mr. Weisman explained he is a business owner and is very familiar with financial statements. Selectman Ober addressed planning for repair/maintenance of the Town’s buildings & roads, which is a balancing act. Selectman Ober explained the Selectman are taxpayers, so they know how things effect the Town but there is a cost of doing business and there is a cost of doing nothing. Chair Nickerson stated the Sanbornton Economic Development Advisory Committee (SEDAC) has been formed to try and bring in a bigger tax base. Chair Nickerson noted he feels the CIP Committee will be more involved this year than in the past. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Craig Weisman to the CIP Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Craig.
  










3.0 Welfare Update - Rescheduled. 












4.0 Department of Public Works Update – Director Bordeau provided the Board with two Personnel Action Forms (PAF). One for increase in pay for Roger St. Jean and the other for the hiring of Joseph Cushman (Transfer Station Attendant) to work 10 hours per week on Saturdays or as a fill-in for vacation/sick time at $10 dollars an hour. The BOS signed both PAF’s. Director Bordeau informed the Board that 275 feet of Philbrook Road will be paved by tomorrow. Chair Nickerson stated he has received more compliments regarding the Town’s dirt roads. 




   








5.0 Old Business










5.1
Temporary Driveway Permit Policy  - The BOS reviewed a letter from Attorney Puffer who represents the NH Timber Officials Association (NHTOA) that is requesting information pertaining to all of the permits the Town has issued because they feel the Selectmen have not used the proper authority. The letter was forwarded to Attorney Bolt who has suggested three courses of action. After a brief discussion the Board agreed they did not want to investigate anything further or open a dialogue with Attorney Puffer. 
5.2 Purchasing Policy - The BOS signed the new Purchasing Policy.   

5.3
Lakes Region Planning Commission - Sanbornton Commissioner - Selectman Ober made a motion to appoint Dave Nickerson as the Town’s LRPC Commissioner. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
5.4 E-mail from Attorney, Kate Miller Re: Kuzmitch property located on Hermit Lake Road - Selectman Ober stated the Town’s costs can be re-cooped, so they will need a list of those figures from the DPW Director. The BOS will advertise the sale of the property with a set minimum bid price for sealed bids to be opened during a future meeting. 
5.5 Budget - TA Veloski was asked to schedule a meeting with all of the Town’s Department Heads and the BOS to discuss the budget.  
5.6 Monthly Expenditure Reports - Copies were provided to the BOS and copies were placed in the Budget Committee’s mailbox. 












6.0 David Beane Re: Stone Walls on Hunkins Pond Road - Chair Nickerson asked where the Town is with the insurance company. TA Veloski replied he is still waiting to get a report from Primex but was on the phone with them at four o’clock today. Mr. Beane replied the Town’s Insurance Company “Primex” is a problem and he should not have to prove negligence. Mr. Beane stated there is a lot of damage on the interior of the wall and invited the Board to conduct a site visit. Mr. Beane stated the wall’s piers were relocated in order to straighten the road and the walls were re-built over the years. Mr. Beane noted the walls are 18-19 feet from the center-line of the road but the request was for 17 feet and he has all of the paperwork from H.L. Turner. Mr. Beane stated the wall was hit by the road grader then he stopped and hit the new piers then stopped again. Mr. Beane stated his neighbor witnessed the event, it was negligible and the walls were moved back to avoid something like this from happening. Mr. Beane noted there is about $15K-$20K of stone walls there and he is very proud of them & protective. Mr. Beane informed the Board he has a mason coming on June 15th to fix the walls and the insurance company needs to be pushed because he is not letting this go but will not be coming after the Town. TA Veloski to keep open dialogue with Mr. Beane and check with Planner Ward regarding the location of the right-of-way.    



             







 
7.0 New Business
7.1 Officer De Cormier – The BOS signed Officer De Cormier’s contract buy out paperwork and a transfer of funds form.     
7.2 E-mail from Guy Giunta Re: Flags - The BOS took under advisement. 
7.3 E-mail from Attorney Boldt Re: Use of Recreational Vehicles - The BOS took under advisement. 
7.4 Congregational Church - Yard Sale - Chair Nickerson made a motion to waive the Town Hall rental fee for the church’s yard sale on June 20, 2015. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

7.5 Outside Mutual Aid - Chief Dexter reported that some Town’s have received bills from departments that are outside of their mutual aid coverage and the State only pays 50%, so the discussion is taking place now on how to handle it. AS Rollins replied her Town established a Capital Reserve Fund due to the same circumstances. Chief Dexter noted Sanbornton wouldn’t be billing outside agencies.
  
                  
  


  
    


  


  


           
8.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          8.1 5/20/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 20, 2015. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 20, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

  
  








 
9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












10.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time. 






11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 



 





    







12.0 Selectmen's Reports – Selectman Van Tassel provided the BOS with an update on the work of the Planning Board. Steve Ober will be attending a pre-application meeting on May 29th in order to apply & obtain LCHIP Grants.  














13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Ober made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:47 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  



14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 3, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Office.       













Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

